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meeting, we approved Rev. Arthur L. 
Cribbs Jr. as our Interim Senior Pastor. 
We look forward to welcoming Rev. 
Cribbs on January 17, 2021.

In addition to pastoral changes, I was 
appointed as a Moderator on Sep-
tember 14, 2020 after Laurance Roth 
resigned.

Often in 2020, I have reminded my-
self that God is still speaking. Through 
the uncertainty, I have been so grateful 
for how we have pulled together as a 
church family and supported each oth-
er through tough times, including the 
loss of several well-loved, long-time 
LRUCC members.

I have appreciated how the church 
leadership has pulled together and 
how we have collaborated to finalize 
the interim search and ensure that 
we have a strong plan in place for the 
interim time.

I am looking forward to being your 
moderator during 2021, to welcoming 
and working with Rev. Cribbs, and to 
continuing to partner with Rev. Alexis 
Kassim.

Respectfully submitted, 

Karen Kleiber
Moderator

Saying that 2020 has been quite a 
year is an understatement. We, as a 
nation, experienced the death of George 
Floyd along with the deaths of numer-
ous Black men and women, Black Lives 
Matter protests, the COVID-19 pandem-
ic, and the 2020 election.

In so many ways, our lives have been 
disrupted. I remember Fairfax County 
Public Schools closing on March 13, 
2020 and the Juneteenth demonstration 
that we held at Little River on June 19, 
2020.

While these events shook our nation, 
we spent more time at home than we 
ever have before. 2020 has also been a 
turbulent year for all of us, and a year of 
transition for Little River United Church 
of Christ.

Starting in March, Little River moved 
our worship experience online. First, we 
started with YouTube videos and then 
we graduated to Zoom. Now, our online 
Zoom worship has started to include 
videos of worship elements filmed in the 
sanctuary. 

As a church, we experienced a tran-
sition of pastoral leadership. Rev. Dr. 
David Lindsey’s last day on staff was 
April 30, 2020. Associate Pastor Alexis 
Kassim has provided calm, thoughtful, 
and caring leadership since that time. 

The Interim Pastor Search was con-
ducted through the summer, and on 
October 25, 2020, at a congregational 

Moderator

2



2

Associate Pastor
I heard someone say that living through 

2020 was like looking both ways before 
crossing the street and then getting hit 
by an airplane. It is hard to sum up 2020, 
but that comes close!

We started this year on a high point. 
In January, the Board of Outreach and 
Social Justice hosted a local screening 
of Just Mercy, that brought almost 200 
people from the greater community to-
gether to learn about the injustices of the 
death penalty. In February we followed 
up on the success of the film event with 
a forum in partnership with Virginians 
for Alternatives to the Death Penalty. 
Over 35 people packed the Choir Room 
to hear more about what we can do to 
abolish the death penalty in Virginia. We 
discussed lofty goals and looked forward 
to moving forward on our social justice 
priorities, though something called the 
“novel coronavirus” was starting to make 
disturbing headlines.

March 8th marked our final in-person 
worship service in the sanctuary. At the 
time we thought it would only be for a lit-
tle while, but as I write this, we are head-
ing into our 11th month of online worship! 
In those early days of the pandemic, 
we created a Little River UCC YouTube 
channel and began live streaming wor-
ship. Since we didn’t have an online 
worship presence before COVID-19, we 
faced a steep learning curve. We real-
ized fairly quickly that a perfect solution 
did not exist. All we could do was try our 
best to find a rhythm that worked for us 
and build from there.   

Just as soon as we settled into our tran-

sition from working 
in the office to full-
time teleworking, 
we experienced 
the first of two 
staff resignations. 
After five years 
of service to Little 
River, Pastor Da-
vid concluded his 
ministry on April 
30th. I had gotten 
a taste of solo ministry during David’s 
sabbatical in 2019, but that was pre-
COVID or in “The Before Times” as that 
era is known now. Being the sole pas-
tor of a church of Little River’s size and 
depth is a big job in the best of times, 
but this year felt much different than the 
sabbatical because of all the unknowns. 
I did not know how long the pandemic 
would last, or how long it would take to 
find a new pastor. Thankfully, we have an 
incredible staff that is deeply dedicated to 
the church. We pulled together through 
Pastor David’s departure and everything 
else 2020 threw at us, to make sure that 
Little River remained strong and connect-
ed. If there is one definitive statement I 
can make about 2020, it is that I would 
not have made it without Kathy, John, 
Roberta, Michelle M., LuAnn, Craig, Ash-
ton, Dawn and Michelle C. Each of them 
graciously stepped up to meet the needs 
of the church and support me however 
they could. Though we would go on to 
lose Roberta as our Communications 
Coordinator in September, I am grateful 
our staff regained a sense of stability by 

3



3

Respectfully,

Rev. Alexis Kassim
Associate Pastor

the end of the year with the addition of 
Michelle Conerly as our new Commu-
nications Coordinator and Rev. Arthur 
L. Cribbs, Jr. as our new Interim Senior 
Pastor!   

In a year that took so much from us, 
Summer blessed us with the gift of Dawn 
Jefferson, our pastoral intern. This was 
my first experience mentoring a semi-
narian, and it could not have come at a 
better time. I was able to lend the ben-
efit of my experience as a pastor to her 
vocational discernment, and she did the 
same for me. As an educator and school 
administrator, Dawn gave generously of 
her talent and experience using virtual 
platforms to streamline our process for 
creating online worship using Zoom and 
the Google Slides. While it was certainly 
strange to have an intern that I only saw 
a handful of times in person over the 
course of three months, Dawn showed 
us that though we were often apart last 
year we were not alone. It is possible to 
sustain and build community virtually, 
and LRUCC is equipped to do that and 
more if we work together in faith.

As I reflect upon this year, I am proud 
of how far we have come. We adjusted 
well to using Zoom and shifting our min-
istries online. We revived Communities of 
Care to make sure that everyone in our 
database had a point of connection with 

the church. We continued to advocate for 
justice and give generously to those in 
need. I am grateful for how well we made 
it through 2020, but I am also aware 
that not everyone made it. Some people 
did not survive this year. We lost more 
than 400,000 people to COVID19 in this 
country, including members of our con-
gregation. Police brutality, racial violence, 
and resurgence of white supremacy took 
hundreds of lives and, for some, shat-
tered an already fragile sense of safety in 
ways that cannot be restored. Hundreds 
of children who came to this country with 
their parents in search of asylum remain 
separated from them in detention; their 
records—and hope for reunification—
lost. Sixty-five North American plants, as 
well as hundreds of other species, were 
declared extinct this year. These realities 
weighed heavily on me personally and 
professionally this year. And yet, as I look 
out to 2021, I pray that we continue to 
cultivate the sense of openness, creativ-
ity, flexibility, faithfulness, and grace that 
sustained us this year as we welcome 
the next chapter of our congregational 
life together at Little River.

Senior Pastor
After five years of service to Little River UCC, Rev. Dr. David B. Lindsey 
concluded his ministry on April 30, 2020.
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It is going on three years now working 
at Little River UCC. Who would have 
ever thought we would be holding virtual 
church services and a remote church 
office? Not me – that’s for sure! 

The more amazing outcome of 2020 – 
it has overall worked well! 

We have been able to keep the church 
office and operations running smoothly. 
We could not have done this, however, 
without each of you and your under-
standing, patience and support! And we 
thank you so much!

All of these new ways of doing church 
have given us the opportunity to learn 
many new techniques to operate virtually. 
We quickly learned and utilized Zoom 
for conference calls and scheduling the 
many church meetings and events so 
the congregation could stay connected – 
virtually.

We updated our phones to have virtual 
options. The phones assisted us in an-
swering church phones remotely. 

We learned how to navigate Google 
Docs – creating and editing documents 
virtually. We are exploring more capabil-
ities with Realm and continue to use the 
database for member contact information 
and membership records.

We have been operating in these many 
ways virtually since mid-March 2020 in 
staying connected, in addition to keeping 
ourselves and family members safe. Yes, 
it has been quite an interesting learning 
curve. 

We have learned and accomplished 
much; however, the in-person contact is 
missed terribly by all. We have heard this 
message from many as staff, Deacons, 
and other volunteers have connected 

with the congregation with check-in 
phone calls through the new Commu-
nities of Care ministry. Phone calls and 
Zoom conference calls have helped 
tremendously in keeping in contact with 
each other. And, even though we have 
learned many new techniques for “virtual 
ways” and appre-
ciated how quickly 
all of you as a 
congregation have 
had to embrace 
the “new normal” 
in what the church 
needed to be in 
2020, none of it 
can give us the 
in-person contact 
we are all missing 
so much.

One of my very favorite parts of work-
ing at Little River is seeing each of you 
coming by the church office for classes, 
meetings or just to say “hi”. We are all 
having to navigate virtually. And yes, all 
has gone quite well during these tough 
COVID-19 months, but nothing will make 
me happier than seeing all of you “in-per-
son” in 2021. 

We are so looking forward to this being 
the “normal” once again. We have gotten 
through these many months together – 
and we will continue to get to the end of 
this challenging time together!

Respectfully,

Kathy Heyman
Office Administrator

Office Administrator
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Once again we begin a new year, with 
the hope of returning to our beloved 
building, having been away for so long 
due to the COVID-19 pandemic. 

During the congregation’s absence, 
work has proceeded on many fronts to 
help facilitate safe interactions once we 
do get the green light to begin meeting 
again. Hand sanitizing stations have 
been built and protocols discussed. Mo-
tion sensors for lights in the bathrooms 
as well as new touchless paper towel 
and hand soap dispensers have been 
installed. The office has a new addition 
of an acrylic barrier to keep our office 
administrator safe once activity picks up.

One big item we addressed was the 
electric bill, which was not in line with 
a nearly vacant building. Non-essential 
systems were shut down and everything 
with a timer and remote access was 
scheduled and monitored to save money.

We repaired the lights at the street to 
ensure our cross, banners, and street 
sign stay illuminated. 

And I extend my personal thanks to 
those members who took the time to 
come up on multiple occasions and 
worked on various grounds tasks without 
being asked.

New gravel and some railroad ties were 
put down along part of the back driveway 
in the hopes of alleviating some erosion 
and pot holes which creep up every 
spring.

There is even a new, secure mailbox 
out front so our mail arrives safely. You 
can feel confident dropping something off 
if you are in the neighborhood, knowing 
only the staff has access.

We had a couple of roof issues which 
caused leaks in various places. Two 
were in spots which were not addressed 
in the big roof repair a couple years ago 
but one was over the kitchen. Our roofers 
repaired those leaks and inspected other 
potential trouble spots and performed 
some preventative maintenance to give 
us piece of mind.

We got hit with power surges as well as 
“brown outs” which wreak havoc on our 
electrical systems. We also had some 
electrical issues which affected our fire 
and office alarms. With any luck we will 
have no more major issues for a long 
time.

On some brighter notes, we installed a 
new stove in the kitchen and it is ready 
to perform. In fact, we have had several 
opportunities to serve the greater com-
munity, such as preparing food for the 
Hypothermia Shelter. We are so proud to 
provide meals for on occasion.

The choir room, 
hallway near the 
main kitchen, and 
the office all re-
ceived new coats 
of paint. The con-
ference room was 
rearranged, and 
the sideboard re-
ceived a nice new 
paint job also.

Many Blessings,

John Davis
Sexton

Sexton
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and challenging.
This year also 

marks the end of 
my tenure here at 
Little River. After 
five years, it’s time 
to move on. As my 
time winds down, 
I’ve been train-
ing and assisting 
Michelle Conerly, 
who has been 
hired as my replacement. She will con-
tinue the process of “getting the word 
out” in 2021. 

Roberta Croll 
Communications Coordinator

Respectfully,

I have spent this year continuing the 
main functions of my job -- producing 
the weekly Sunday bulletin, the Current 
Tidings e-newsletter, and the Current 
Reflections monthly print newsletter, as 
well as Little River’s Facebook, Twitter, 
and Instagram accounts; and posts to 
our Google Business page.

I continued to do additional tasks 
throughout the year such as the pro-
duction of the weekly Thanksgivings 
& Concerns email, posting sermons to 
the website, and making other website 
updates, adding/removing names from 
the LRUCC Google email groups, and 
updating the church calendar.

Once COVID arrived, I learned new 
skills in video editing and Zoom, in order 
to post our online worship sessions to 
our YouTube Channel. It was both fun 

Communications 
Coordinator
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Membership Report

MEMBERSHIP
Starting Ending

493 482

AVERAGE WEEKLY 
ATTENDANCE

**In-Person **Zoom

127 85

LOSSES
Deaths Memorials*

5 1

MEMBERSHIP STATS AT A GLANCE PEOPLE

01.

02.

03.

CONFIRMATIONS

NEW MEMBERS

TRANSFERS AND REMOVALS

0

5

11

04. BAPTISMS

05. WEDDINGS

06. DEDICATIONS

0

0

0

New Members Deaths Transfers and Removals
Kent Pugh
Emily Chesnes
Jill Zabel
Daniel Pierce
Darla Carras

George Matthews
James McLuckie
Don Wallace
Don Collins
Darwin Stolte

Jacqueline MoncriefDavid Lindsey
Ann Opsahl
Barbara Ross

Meg ThomasKarl Thomas

Laurence Ward
Adam Ward
Zachary Ward

Christopher Ward

Natalie Ward

*Includes memorials at Little River UCC and Greenspring 8

07. DEATHS 5

**In-person attendance for months Jan.-March. Zoom attendance for months July-Dec.
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In 2020, the Board of Deacons worked 
on a variety of items in our various areas 
of responsibility.  The Board thanks the 
congregation for their support and en-
courages everyone to seek opportunities 
to actively participate in the life of the 
church.

Deacons activities in 2020 were trans-
formed by COVID and the departure of 
Rev. David Lindsey.

Submitted by

Chris Weakley
Board of Deacons

Fellowship
Provided support to charter a Scout 
pack and troop at Little River.

Coordinated virtual Bereavement Tea 
in December 2020.
Sent Cards to College Students in Fall 
2020.
Sent Advent FunShop packets to chil-
dren.

Evangelism
Worked with the Boy Scouts in support 
of their meetings and annual rechar-
tering. 

Worship
Provided support during the transition 
to virtual services.

Restructured SignUp Genius to reflect 
new volunteer opportunities for virtual 
services.

Supported Pastoral Staff with virtual 
worship. 

Provided Advent Daily Meditation 
books to Greenspring residents and 
others.

Congregational Care
Brought back Communities of Care 
as a way to check-in with all LRUCC 
community members during pandemic.

Wrote letters and sent cards to mem-
bers in need.

In 2021, The Board looks forward to:
Transitioning back to in person 
services.
Incorporating virtual worship into Little 
River’s weekly practice. 

Supporting Interim Pastor Art Cribbs, 
who joins Little River in January 2021.

Board of Deacons

9

Created “Black Lives Matter” roadside 
banner with BOSJ

Provided support to the Women’s 
Ministry Team’s Advent Spiral event.
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Submitted by

David Roach

The Monday Morning Religious Studies 
Group attracts 15 to 20 adults weekly 
during the academic year to watch and 
discuss DVDs produced by The Great 
Courses company. This class met until 
March 14 when the Trustees recom-
mended we cancel all in-person meet-
ings. This class is in the process of trying 
to convert to some type of Zoom discus-
sion.

Adult Education

Due to the need for social distancing 
the planned trip for our young adults was 
canceled for the past year. 

In February Pastor Alexis and some 
youth attended the LGBTQ Youth, Mental 
Health, and Faith seminar at Emmaus 
UCC. This was a seminar to help young 
people work through their understanding 
of personal gender identity and sexual-
ity in an inclusive and supportive way. 
This inter-generational session taught 
how to be supportive as individuals and 
a faith community.  The session was led 
by a clinical social worker and therapist, 
Heather Kirby.

Mission Trip

We continue to have three church 
school classes in addition to the nursery: 
Godly Play for children ages 3-5, one 
multi-age elementary school class, and 
a youth class for middle and high school 
students. Unfortunately, the classes 
were halted in March. In the Fall of 2020, 
we began a short Zoom session for the 
youth on Sundays at 9 a.m. led by Ash-
ton Streavig.

Church School

All classes helped with special proj-
ects this year such as preparing bagged 
lunches for the local hypothermia shelter 
in March. In December, we worked to-
gether to provide meals for the hypother-
mia shelter. It is our tradition to present 
Bibles to children who are entering Godly 
Play, 3rd graders, and infants. Plans are 
being made now to deliver the Bibles to 
those who earned them in 2020.

On March 24 we held a Zoom confer-
ence with parents to address the Pilgrim 
Youth Fellowship Program, the cancella-
tion of the Mission Trip, and training for 
presenting the Our Whole Lives Program 
to the students who qualify. Plans are be-
ing made to begin those classes some-
time in the Spring of 2021.

The Women’s Ministry Team has con-
tinued to hold retreats and meetings via 
Zoom. In December a successful Advent 
Spiral event was held in the sanctuary 
using social distancing.

The Women’s Ministry team has 
agreed to have a member attend the 
Church Council meetings each month, 
moving forward.

Women’s Ministry

Board of 
Christian Education
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Board of Outreach  
and Social Justice

The Board of Outreach and Social Justice 
(BOSJ) continues to guide Little River’s outreach 
and social justice ministries in the local communi-
ty and beyond.

In 2020, BOSJ was allocated $10,000 in bud-
geted benevolences, which went a long way to 
providing for the needs of the community during 
the coronavirus pandemic. BOSJ continued to 
support our longstanding local partners such as 
Second Story, Friends of Guest House, ACCA, 
Main Street Child Development Center, Shaw 
Community Ministries, and Fairfax F.I.S.H. 
amongst others, and also created new partner-
ships. Here are some highlights this year:

Just Mercy
BOSJ hosted a special screening of the film, 

Just Mercy, on January 26th at Cinema Arts the-
ater. The film follows the life of Bryan Stevenson, 
founder of the Equal Justice Initiative. We had 
almost 200 people in attendance from LRUCC, 
Friends of Guest House, Northern VA Community 
College, and other congregations. BOSJ followed 
up on the success of this event with a panel 
discussion in February led by Dave Brumfeld, of 
Virginians for Alternatives to the Death Penalty 
(VADP). A portion of the freewill offering from the 
film screening was donated to VADP.

CAN Covid-19 Emergency Fund
When the first round of stimulus checks was 

announced, LRUCC joined an effort launched by 
the Congregation Action Network to raise money 
for those in the immigrant community who were 
ineligible to receive them. BOSJ encouraged the 
church to support the fund until the pandemic ends 
and/or the $100,000 goal was met. Immigrants are 
disproportionately frontline workers and thus more 
susceptible to contracting the virus and experienc-
ing financial hardship, so BOSJ also increased its 

Campaign to End Medical Debt
Throughout the season of Lent, BOSJ led 

LRUCC in a joint initiative of churches in the 
Potomac Association to relieve medical debt for 
families in the greater DC region. Through a part-
nership with RIP Medical Debt, LRUCC raised 
$6,000 and made the campaign the recipient 
of our Easter Offering. Together with the other 
participating churches, we contributed to the total 
of $63,323.16 which translates to roughly $6.3 
million in debt relief!

support to the Sanctuary DMV Food Assistance Pro-
gram through use of our food pantry, and Wellspring 
UCC with a financial gift.

11

Get-Out-The-Vote!
In collaboration with other UCC congregations 

and the Center for Common Ground, more than 30 
Little River volunteers wrote 1,000s of nonpartisan 
postcards to registered voters of color in Texas and 
Georgia and texted to voters in Virginia to encourage 
voter turnout.  Church funds provided stamps.

Homework Club
Due to the pandemic, volunteers meet via Zoom 

for English conversation classes with Afghan wom-
en and one-on-one tutoring with Afghan children, 
and also host socially distanced gatherings for the 
children.  Little River collaborates with three other 
Annandale churches in this ministry.

Fairfax FISH – For Immediate, 
Sympathetic Help

LRUCC and volunteers from 13 other local church-
es collaborate with Fairfax County Dept. of Human 
Services to provide food, funds, and more to resi-
dents. Little River volunteers are on duty approxi-
mately one day every four weeks. Our food pantry 
supports this ministry.
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Juneteenth Action
Summer 2020 saw public demonstrations 

around the country and globe in support for 
racial justice and police accountability in the 
wake of the killing of George Floyd. As a con-
gregation we discerned how we were going to 
respond and proclaim our witness. In partnership 
with the Board of Deacons, BOSJ purchased a 
Black Lives Matter banner for roadside display 
that arrived just in time for a coordinated action 
led by the Racial Justice Network of the Justice 
& Witness Action Network of the Central Atlantic 
Conference UCC. Little River joined other UCC 
churches in a demonstration for racial justice in 
front of the banner. About 30 people stopped by. 
The action included singing, praying, and ob-
serving 8 minutes and 46 seconds of silence in 
honor of George Floyd.

Black Farmers CSA Program
To embody our commitment to Black Lives 

Matter, Little River participated in a pilot program 
of Community Sustainable Agriculture (CSA) 
developed by the Black Church Food Security 
Network in Baltimore. The program was designed 
to increase investment in black-owned farms that 
experienced financial hardship because of the 
pandemic by buying fresh produce directly from the 
farms. From August to October 2020, Little River 
joined a handful of churches in testing the program 
and providing feedback to the organizers. The pro-
gram regrouped in November-December and has 
plans to start up again in 2021.

The Giving Tree Program
BOSJ renamed the “White Gift” program. Now 

the “Giving Tree,” the program still provides holiday 
gifts for children served by ACCA, Shaw Commu-
nity Ministries, and Main Street Child Development 
Center. Because of requests from the agencies, we 
no longer asked for gifts to be wrapped. We also 
color-coded the gifttags for greater clarity. Because 
of the pandemic, we were not able to hold the ser-
vice that accompanies the offering of gifts. Instead, 
we held a drive-by gift drop-off in the parking lot. It 
was a beautiful day and successful event! All 225 
gifts were accounted for and delivered on time.

Joining VOICE and CAN
For the last few years, Little River has been a 

“friend” of two community organizing groups in 
area—Virginians Organized for Interfaith Commu-
nity Engagement (VOICE) and the Congregation 
Action Network (CAN). This year BOSJ decided 
to invest in official membership in both organiza-
tions to strengthen our commitment to justice in 
and around Northern Virginia. Through VOICE 
several members of LRUCC participated in virtual 
legislative visits with Senators Kaine and Warner, 
as well as Governor Northam, in support of a 
moratorium on evictions through the pandemic. 
Through CAN several members participated ac-
tions supporting immigrants in sanctuary, lead-
ing to a Stay of Removal being granted to Rosa 
Gutiérrez, whom we had supported in sanctuary 
for almost two years! Rosa has been reunited with 
her children and they are now living together in an 
apartment of their own. BOSJ’s goal for 2021 is 
to create two teams of folks willing to work closely 
with VOICE and CAN.

Submitted by

Judy Moats
Chair
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Fair Trade Sales
Despite our remote worship during most of 2020, 

sales of fair-trade products have continued at a 
reduced volume. Church members and friends 
purchase Palestinian olive oil, tapenade, soap, and 
za’atar spice mix in support of marginalized farm-
ers in the West Bank, in an ecumenical consortium 
with 24 area congregations sponsored by West-
moreland Congregational UCC, Bethesda, MD. A 
portion of the proceeds is donated to peace-build-
ing projects in Gaza and the West Bank. The fair-
trade coffee and chocolate products are purchased 
from the Equal Exchange Cooperative and sold 
at a small profit. In 2020 the accumulated profit of 
$2500 was donated to the Equal Exchange Donor 
Advised Fund, which offers grants and loans to 
participating farmers for projects that combat the 
impacts of climate change, protect threatened eco-

systems, and increase rural prosperity. 
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Arts and Design Ministry
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Before the pandemic, the Arts and 
Design Ministry sponsored photos down 
the main corridor leading to the sanctu-
ary of members with their “Hate has no 
home here!” BOSJ signs in front of their 
home.  

While there are few good things hap-
pening as a result of the pandemic, one 
bright spot was the opportunity to give 
the office at LRUCC a much needed 
facelift. The office was painted a warm 
cappuccino color with accent walls of 
teal that match the cushions in the atri-

um. Inspired by the results, the creden-
za and mailboxes were refinished with 
light faux wood finish with teal interior 
accents. Sexton John Davis created 
a frame for a picture donated to the 
church during the silent auction, and pic-
tures were rearranged to create a more 
professional environment. 

Submitted by

Michelle Mitchell
Chair
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The Nominations and Appointments 
Committee is responsible for appoint-
ing persons to fill mid-term vacancies 
and securing nominations of individuals 
to serve as officers and on boards and 
committees, who are then voted on at 
the LRUCC annual  meeting in January.   
The Committee works throughout the 
year in consultation with church officers, 
committee and board chairs and the 
pastor.

To identify possible candidates for 
boards and committees, we once again 
implemented the “Draft” process, which 
began last year.  At the close of the De-
cember Church Council meeting, poten-
tial members of committees were chosen 
in turn by the chairs from a list of church 
members eligible to serve.  Chairs then 
had four weeks to contact these potential 
members and report back to N&A.  The 
system has been well received, giving 
committee and board chairs the chance 
to contact potential members directly and 
encouraging more people to become 
active.

The Committee is always open to ideas 
and suggestions from the congregation 
and church leaders.

Nominations and  
Appointments Committee 
Members

Carrie Douglas

Carolyn Johnson

Resignations
Larry Roth, Moderator

Barbara Shepherd, Communications

Marilin Sailor, Music

Sofia El Khamlichi, Trustees

Appointments
Karen Kleiber, Moderator

Mary Summers, Communications

Darla Carras, Music

Submitted by

Carolyn Johnson and 
Carrie Douglas
Co-Chairs

Nominations and 
Appointments Committee
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Board of Trustees
Members

Board of Trustees members in 2020 were 
Andrew Hunter*, John Acar, Mike Nagy, Robin 
Petrusak, Bill Perkett, Bill Huddleston, Bruce 
Douglas, Sofia El Khamlichi, Jill Ross, and 
Patrick Martin (resigned in May). 

*Chair

Responsibilities
The Trustees oversee management of the 

church’s property including maintenance of 
the buildings and grounds, building use, and 
the operations of the church office. They 
prepare the annual budget for presentation 
to the congregation and manage the financial 
affairs of the church to the extent such respon-
sibilities are not allocated to other boards and 
committees.

Office Operations
Trustees continued to delegate authority for 

managing office expenses to Kathy Heyman 
and building maintenance expenses to John 
Davis. These expenses were exceptionally well 
managed staying within a relative tight budget 
allocation. Trustees worked with Pastor Alexis 
and the Communications Committee to carry 
out the hiring process for new Communications 
Coordinator Michelle Conerly. Trustees, working 
with Kathy Heyman and Michelle Mitchell, ar-
ranged the installation of a new phone system. 
The Trustees also led the process of creating a 
COVID policy to govern church operations and 
building use.

Buildings and Grounds
Building maintenance expenses in 2020 

largely ran according to budget. The biggest 
issues were experienced with repairs around 
a downspout, the automatic front door opener, 
and the systems which monitor our alarms 
and fire protection. Utility expenses ran under 
budget in 2020 due to reduced building oper-
ations. Trustees also worked to reduce utilities 
expenses by locking in a reduced rate for 
natural gas and developing plans to switch to 
LED lighting throughout the church in stages.

Grounds maintenance activities overall were 
largely as budgeted in 2020 with very little 
expended for snow removal but with higher 
than expected expenses for tree removal. 
Trustees hosted two annual workdays for 
grounds maintenance: August 1 and Decem-
ber 12. Resurfacing of the parking lot remains 
an issue that will potentially drive significant 
expense for the church in the near future.

Security
The events of 2020 led to a decrease 

in activity relating to security. After much 
progress securing the building in 2019 
and with plans to rework the church’s 

Building use was sharply reduced when the 
church canceled services with limited build-
ing operations in March. Trustees expect 
building usage to resume in 2021 and have 
prepared for that with cleaning and protec-
tive measures as well as the adoption of a 
COVID policy.The Annandale Cooperative 
Preschool was unable to resume operations 
on time. The Trustees worked with ACPS 
and expect that they will resume at some 
point in 2021 when health metrics allow.

key infrastructure in 2020, these plans were 
deferred for the duration of the year. Plans 
associated with updating keys and evacua-
tion of the church school will be socialized 
and considered for implementation in 2021.  

Building Use

15
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Budget and Financial Operations

Major Repair Reserve

Funds Overseen by Trustees

Capital Expense Reserve

Office Building and Grounds Operations

Other Office Operations Costs

Building and Grounds  
Maintenance

Utilities

$0

$41,000

$59,000

$33,000

$1,163

$0

Many parts of the church budget fall within the 
remit of Trustees. Other boards and committees 
have responsibilities for specific budget lines and 
budgeted programs. Salaries for the pastors and 
for office personnel are generally set through the 
annual budgeting process. 

Trustees also oversee several funds that 
support maintenance and improvement of the 
church’s infrastructure. Compared to prior years, 

Budget Category/Budget Line

Church Operations Personnel $147,262

Total

2020 Approved Budget

$280,262

The Trustees worked throughout 2020 to 
ensure that the church operated within the 
approved budget given the unique challenges 
created by the departure of our Senior Pastor, 
Reverend Dr. David Lindsay, the increased du-
ties taken on by Pastor Alexis Kassim, and the 
staff after David’s departure, establishing online 
worship, and the challenge of maintaining the 
church building in a reduced operating status. 

very little was expended because the circum-
stances of COVID meant that the church’s infra-
structure was in a reduced operating status for 
most of the year. A modest expenditure from the 
Major Repair Reserve was made in combination 
from an expenditure from the Endowment Fund 
to cover the cost of replacing the church’s primary 
stove in the main kitchen along with accessories.

Unexpected expenses included additional staff 
hours for preparing online worship, the stipend 
for our summer pastoral intern, Dawn Jefferson, 
and legal expenses associated with David’s de-
parture. Offsetting these increases were reduc-
tions in utilities and building cleaning expenses. 
Consult the Treasurer’s Report to see the final 
level of expenditures within Trustee’s accounts 
in 2020.

2020 Fund Expenditures

Submitted by

Andrew Hunter
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2020 provided many interesting chal-
lenges to our small but resourceful 
Stewardship Committee. We were able 
to have just one in-person meeting be-
fore the COVID-19 pandemic struck. At 
our first meeting, Bruce was selected as 
Chair. Adam moved to a coaching and 
record-keeping role. Ellen continued to 
focus on acknowledgements of gifts and 
supported special projects such as follow- 
up mailings. Doreen continued in her role 
as creative concepts lead.

We kicked of the $.65 plus campaign 
in February, inviting members to make 
a special gift in honor of 2020 being the 
65th anniversary of our church’s founding 
in 1955. This campaign brought in several 
thousand dollars toward our committee’s 
supplemental fundraising goal of $8,000 
for the Operating Fund. We also endorsed 
quite a few special fundraising efforts by 
various committees and individuals – the 
Ginna Manasian Dalton Memorial Fund, 
a fund to eliminate medical debt, and 
special offerings to support various benev-
olences, including for immigrant families 
not receiving any government aid during 
the pandemic.

We selected “Sharing Our Storehouse of 
Gifts” as our 2021 Stewardship Campaign 
theme. We canceled our plans to hold 
another “Summerfest” rummage sale. 
We promoted giving for the Pastors and 
Deacons Benevolence Fund. There was 
additional need this year for emergency 
support to members of the congregation 
and friends of Little River.

Our committee realized in mid-summer 
that we would need to run a virtual stew-
ardship campaign, since there would be 
no in-person church services during the 
fall. We planned a 3 week celebration.  
Bruce gave a sermon tying the gifts of 
nature into our “Sharing Our Storehouse 
of Gifts” theme. Ellen recruited several 
members from boards and committees to 
connect stewardship with ministries during 
Mission Moments. Doreen created three 
compelling theme-related videos shown 
during virtual services. Adam and Trea-
surer Carolyn Yocom worked together to 
create three different ways to pledge,vre-
cord, and track pledges. Bruce worked 
on the written and online materials for the 
campaign and progress updates. Adam 
updated the Guide to Giving. Kathy Hey-
man and other church staff helped with 
the logistics.

So far, we have raised $530,410, or 
94.7% of our stated $560,000 goal. We 
have received a total of 114 pledges, just 
one shy of our goal to receive 115 pledges.  
We have reached out to 14 members who 
pledged in 2020 but not (yet) for 2021. 

We offer our sincere thanks to each of 
you for your generosity in time, talent, and 
treasure. We would also like to acknowl-
edge Ellen Wertman for her yeowoman’s 
work on our committee and for sending 
out hundreds of acknowledgements for 
memorial, special, and other gifts. 

2021
Ellen Wertman

2022
Adam Honeysett
Doreen Manchester

2023
Bruce Summers

Submitted by

Stewardship Committee

Stewardship Committee
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2021
Hube Beckwith

2022
Kathy Hartzler 

2023
Hutton Easley 

The mission of the Communications 
Committee is to help provide LRUCC au-
diences, including members, friends, staff, 
and the wider community, with consistent 
and comprehensive information about all 
aspects of church life.

  Communications experienced unprec-
edented change in 2020. While LRUCC 
has been cautious about adopting virtual 
programming and worship services, the 
pandemic necessitated a rapid pivot from 
in-person to remote worship. Committee 
meetings and other programs followed 
suit. 

By October, Staff and Committee agreed 
that aspects of LRUCC virtual services 
would continue during – and after—the 
pandemic. With key video equipment 
purchases for the sanctuary, live stream-
ing from the church started during Advent.  
Recognizing that a virtual presence has 
likely become one of our core commu-
nication channels, the Committee has 
also researched the next set of essential 
additions to our videography suite that 
will support both our external and internal 
ministries. 

During 2020, the Communications 
Committee experienced two resignations 
and replacements. The resignation of 
Committee Chair Barbara Shepherd led 
to an interim replacement of the Chair role 
by Council Member-At-Large Mary Sum-
mers, effective September 2020.  The 
Nominations and Appointments Com-
mittee appointed Hutton Easley to fill the 
Committee’s vacancy, effective December 

14, 2020.  At the same time, the resigna-
tion of Communications Coordinator Ro-
berta Croll led to the hiring of new Com-
munications Coordinator Michelle Conerly, 
also effective December 14, 2020.  With 
gratitude and affection, the Communica-
tions Committee recognizes the superla-
tive support and talent that Barbara and 
Roberta brought to their roles.

The Committee supported two major 
Manual revisions during the year. The 
Interim Draft Revision of the Communica-
tions Manual was posted on the church’s 
website for review and use, and the Com-
mittee provided subject matter expertise 
as a member of the Personnel Handbook 
Review Team.

Additional, unelected members: Dave Curtis, 
Mary Summers (Church Council Member-At-
Large), Chris Weakley (Deacons), Michelle Coner-
ly (Communications Coordinator), Alexis Kassim 
(Pastor, ex officio), and Karen Kleiber (Moderator).

Submitted by

Mary Summers
Interim Chair

Communications  
Committee
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Until mid-March, when LRUCC terminat-
ed all on-site services and programs due 
to the COVID-19 pandemic, we continued 
the practice of accumulating and filing 
copies of worship bulletins, the Current 
Reflections newsletter, and bulletins of 
special services. Since then, our activity 
has been mostly remote, collecting the 
electronic copies of those items and put-
ting those on a CD-ROM disc for inclusion 
in the archives.

In response to the Lenten theme of 
becoming anti-racist for sermons and the 
discussion series, followed by our congre-
gation’s Juneteenth demonstration sup-
porting Black Lives Matter, we wrote an 
article for the September Current Reflec-
tions on our church’s racial justice legacy 
of the 1950s and 1960s.

Our experience this year suggests two 
possible changes for future Historian 
and Archivists. One of these is the use of 
digital media for permanent retention of 
important documentation. The other would 
be to begin documenting succinct sum-
maries of key events in the life of LRUCC 
each year. Our experience in summarizing 
the racial justice legacy found that key 
information is scattered in different places 
in the archives – in annual reports, news-
letters, worship bulletins, and other topical 
files. 

Submitted by

Jan and Dave Curtis

Summary of Key Events

In February, we were beginning to 
consider what should be changed to 
operate safely with widespread illness 
in the area.  We made a few minor 
changes to minimize physical contact 
during worship services.

In addition to the normal business, the 
Annual Meeting amended the Constitu-
tion and By-Laws section on the Church 
Council and announced the establishment 
of a designated fund in memory of the 
Rev. Ginna Minasian Dalton. 

In March, the Rev. Lindsey announced 

The planned Sunday worship service 
for March 15 was canceled and wor-
ship notes were provided to congre-
gation by e-mail. All on-site activities 
were canceled indefinitely. A week 
later, we had the first virtual Sunday 
worship service. A week after that, we 
added a virtual coffee hour.
By April, most Boards, Committees, 
and the Council had evolved to meet-
ing virtually.  A virtual choir, with mem-
bers recording individual tracks then 
combined by Craig Stapert, began to 
be used in the services.
From May through August, Dawn Jeffer-

son, a seminary intern, was with us help-
ing to lead the church, including leading 
five bi-weekly virtual Bible study classes.

In October, a congregational meeting 
affirmed the choice of the Rev. Arthur L. 
Cribbs, Jr. as the Interim Senior Pastor, 
starting in mid-January 2021.

his resignation from LRUCC with his last 
day of work being April 30.

From February through April there were 
rapid changes in LRUCC operations be-
cause of the Covid-19 pandemic.

Historian/Archivist
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The committee worked on completely 
revising the Little River Employee Hand-
book to address several areas which 
need some additional clarification.  The 
Handbook has been approved by a 
small working committee and is being 
submitted to the Governance Board 
for approval in January, 2021.  Once 

approved, it is anticipated that it will be 
implemented immediately.

Many thanks to the office staff, spe-
cifically Kathy Heyman for providing a 
detailed document which the committee 
was able to use as the foundation for 
the new Employee Handbook.

Committee Members

Kathy McCrea
Drew Nettinga
Camille Brooks

Submitted by

Kathy McCrea
Chair

Personnel 
Committee
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The COVID-19 pandemic changed Mu-
sic Ministry significantly since March. In 
order to keep our members safe, rehears-
als and worship services were held online. 
All of the music was prerecorded and 
combined digitally to be used in our online 
worship services.

Our music ensembles now meet on-
line weekly in our virtual Music room. 
Our Music Director, Craig Stapert, meets 
every Thursday evening with our Sanc-
tuary Choir. Choir members send in their 
recordings of the anthems and the hymns. 
Craig then digitally combines the record-
ings to make a virtual choir. Occasionally, 
choir members come to the sanctuary to 
record individually. Additionally, the Sanc-
tuary Bells practice their parts and come 
to the church to record their parts individ-
ually. Craig’s technology skills have been 
a blessing to LRUCC during his unusual 
time during the pandemic.

Our youth music ensembles also meet 
online with Ashton Streavig. Once a 
month, the youth will meet outdoors or in 
the Fellowship Hall to play the Orff instru-
ments. The instrument mallets are wiped 
down between each player and the youth 
are always wearing masks and keeping 
their distance. Ashton creates a video 
from their rehearsals that is used during 
the worship services. Sadly, the choir lost 
one of their voices when Don Wallace 
passed away from COVID in December.

Choir members from afar participate 
in making music. In October, our organ 
technician put Craig in touch with a family 
who wanted to donate a Steinway piano. 
Jo Lombard, a resident of Greenspring, 
generously donated a Steinway M grand 
piano, which is now in the sanctuary.

Submitted by

Also, the music staff has worked in close 
collaboration with the worship committee 
and pastor during this time of COVID. 
With online services needing more de-
tailed planning, the church staff has 
become closer as they work together as 
a team to produce and record material for 
online worship.

In September, the church celebrated 
Craig’s 20th anniversary at Little River. 
The occasion was marked by a Special 
Music Sunday, liturgy readings, and a 
coffee hour with shared stories of Craig’s 
musical leadership through the years. The 
Music Committee presented Craig with a 
plaque commemorating his 20 years with 
a picture of the organ. 

The Music Ministry also welcomed guest 
musicians during the year. Nakia Verner 
sang solos and spirituals for Martin Luther 
King Sunday. She returned in the Advent 
season to record several vocal selections. 
A string ensemble including Jessica Sam-
mis Nilles, Charlie Nilles, Pam LaSalle, 
and friends also recorded music for Ad-
vent services.

As we move into the new year, we look 
forward to working with the new Interim 
Senior Pastor and seeking ways to con-
nect our congregation with music. 

Amanda Halstead
Chairperson

Music Committee
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Nadine Zing! resigned from the Women’s Min-
istry in December 2020.  Nancy Carey and Jean 
Wheelock joined during 2020.

Members
Marilyn (Bunny) Jones
Pamela Binninger
Barbara Lowrey

Submitted by

Camille Brooks

Janet Parsons Mackey
Karen Flann
Camille Brooks

Carrie Douglas
Jean Wheelock
Nancy Carey

The Women’s Ministry Team is a small 
group of women who gather, generally on 
the first Thursday morning of each month, 
to plan activities of interest to women of all 
ages to foster and nurture fellowship and 
spirituality among Little River women and 
friends. Women’s Ministry reports to the 
Board of Christian Education.

Structure/Mission

2020 Programs
Women’s Ministry had to adapt to a new 

reality. In January, Women’s Ministry held 
its last “regular” event unbeknownst to us.  
From March forward, we used “Zoom.”

January 25:  “Celebrate Epiphany”
The Women’s Ministry held a breakfast 

and program at the church entitled, “Cele-
brate Epiphany.” During the event, attend-
ees were encouraged to share epiphanies 
that impacted their lives. Carrie Douglas 
shared information on the “Welcome 
Blanket On-Call Project.” One blanket was 
in memory of our former Associate Pastor 
Rev. Ginna Minasian Dalton.

July 11: Seasons of Uncertainty
The Women’s Ministry Team held its first 

Zoom retreat. The program was planned 
to help participants cope with the pandem-
ic’s physical and emotional restrictions. 
The retreat provided meditative and con-
templative time with scripture readings .

 October 17:  “Stress Break”
During this retreat, music was provid-

ed on CDs, small Zoom breakout rooms 
were part of the retreat, as well as another 
free writing time for participants to share 
their feelings privately. 

December 6:  “Advent Spiral”
The Women’s Ministry sponsored, 

organized, and implemented the Advent 
Spiral walk this year. This was the only “in 
building” event in the church since March. 
Approximately 25 people participated. 

Book Group 2020
The book group’s regular meeting time 

is Sunday on the odd months of the year. 
Mary Beth Ciarcia coordinates soliciting 
book titles and sending out titles for a 
vote. Jean Wheelock provides ongoing 
support.  Books receiving the highest 
votes get put on the list for reading and 
discussion. The group reverted to online 
in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Women’s Ministry
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Although the stock market was very 
volatile in 2020, the Endowment Fund 
continues to benefit from significant stock 
market gain. By year end, market value 
of the fund had increased to a total of 
$574,342.  This is an increase of $50,614 
over year end 2019, and an all time high 
value.  Contributions for the year were 
$10,330.

 In accordance with the Endowment 
Fund Policy, the Committee had deter-
mined in 2019 that $18,000 was available 
for use in 2020. At the 2020 Congrega-
tional Meeting in January, the Congrega-
tion approved using $3600 for the opera-
tion budget (to be used by the Trustees), 
$7200 for outreach (to be allocated by 
BOSJ), $1800 to be used for scholarships 
(also allocated by BOSJ), and $5400 to 
be used for Innovative Ministry or Special 
Capital projects.  At the Annual Meeting, 
the congregation decided to use approx-
imately $4200 to purchase a new stove, 
and use the remainder of the Special 
Capital funds for new equipment for the 
Communications Committee. All of the 
2020 funds were disbursed except for the 
$1800 in scholarship funds. The Endow-
ment Fund Committee will work with 

Submitted by

BOSJ to disburse the scholarship fund 
in accordance with the plan to donate 
$10,000 to the Howard University Divinity 
School agreed to when disbursements 
began in 2017.

 For 2021, the Endowment Fund Com-
mittee has determined that $20,000 will 
be available for disbursement. Continuing 
the distribution formula used previously, 
the committee recommends $4000 for 
operations, $8000 for outreach, $2000 for 
scholarship funds, and $6000 for Innova-
tive Ministries or Special Projects. 

 The Endowment Fund of Little River 
UCC continues to provide a great oppor-
tunity for memorial gifts, for recognition of 
the importance of the church in your life, 
and for making a lasting contribution to 
the important ministries of the church. 

 There were no membership changes 
to the Endowment Fund Committee this 
year.

Joe Christiansen
Chair

Endowment Committee
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This year has been difficult for the flower 
world at LRUCC. Due to the closing of the 
church building in March, the usual pat-
tern of flower giving has been disrupted. 
Since our sermons are again being re-
corded in the sanctuary as of November, 
I have been doing generally smaller, less 
expensive arrangements to accompany 
the one preaching in an attempt to make 
the place look a degree more ‘normal.’ 
This has been a drain on the reserves 
in the Flower pass-through account and 
cannot continue indefinitely. There is not 
a line for Flowers in the church’s annual 
budget. The cushion in the flower fund is 
now significantly less than it was last year. 

Fortunately, the two people who had 
signed up for December flowers let me 
know what they’d like and did fully spon-
sor two weeks in December. Since the no-
tice went out about re-starting the giving of 
weekly flowers, two or three have already 
asked for specific dates far in advance for 
2021.

Please consider giving flowers for one or 
more weeks of your choice during 2021. 
Simply let both the office (office@lrucc.
org)  and me (duncott@cox.net and/or 
Ruth Duncan, 703 944-4874) know what 
you want for flowers (color and type of 
flower) if you have a preference, at least 

Submitted by

Ruth W. Duncan

2 weeks before the desired date and I, as 
the Flower Lady, will do my best to pro-
duce something you’d like. Residual flow-
ers, when available, are usually put on the 
Welcome table in the atrium. The timing 
is particularly important since sermons 
are not generally recorded on Saturdays 
at present, but earlier in the week and it 
affects when I pick up the flowers at the 
warehouse. We ask a donation of $70-
$95 for each request, to cover the cost of 
the flowers and floral supplies, which are 
also a significant expense. Be sure to put 
Flower Fund on your check in payment

The plants in atrium, narthex and sanc-
tuary are principally cared for by Bunny 
Jones with assistance from others, nota-
bly Siggi Moser and Fran DuRocher for 
special projects. Thank you Bunny, in par-
ticular, for faithfully tending the church’s 
plants even while the church is closed.

As the present Flower Lady, a position 
bequeathed me by Founder Jane Hus-
tvedt, I am happy to continue to honor 
floral requests to the best of my ability.

Flower Report
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Treasurer

As of December 31, 2020, Little River 
had available cash of $190,210.  The total 
value of investments was $588,514 (book 
value), with a market value of $923,714.  
Little River ended its 2020 operating 
budget with a surplus of $42,388—with 
income $29,457 less than budgeted and 
expenses $71,655 less than budget-
ed. Due to the coronavirus and building 
closures, income and expenses showed 
different patterns compared with previous 
years.  Thus, this report provides infor-
mation on income and expenditures, and 
spends less time discussing the relation-
ship to the budget. 

Cash liquidity this year was strong due 
to Little River receiving a loan of $94,400 
from the Paycheck Protection Program 
(PPP). The PPP is a federal loan offered 

to support small businesses affected 
by the coronavirus.  Little River applied 
and received this loan—and submitted 
documentation for loan forgiveness in 
December.  However, the rules for loan 
forgiveness are in flux, with the possibility 
that loans below $1 million dollars will be 
forgiven and require minimal documenta-
tion.  Our bank is keeping us apprised of 
the next steps as they unfold. The use of 
the PPP loan allowed Little River to spend 
$94,400 less of its own funds for employ-
ee salaries—and is one of the reasons we 
ended the year with a strong cash flow.  
If this loan is forgiven as anticipated, the 
building closure will have a minimal im-
pact on Little River, and we will start 2021 
in a good financial position.

Summary

Sources of Income

Pledged and Prepaid Income

Other Income and Interesta

Building Useb

Special Appeals and Fundraisingc

Amount

512,720 83%

86,462

10,547 2%

4,414

614,143 100%

Percentage of Total IncomeSource

14%

1%

TOTAL

a Includes non-pledged income, plate offer-
ings, endowment fund transfer, and other mis-
cellaneous gifts; also includes interested earned.

b Includes rent from the Annandale Preschool 
and other entities who rent the facility.

c Includes special fundraising by the steward-
ship committee—such as the anniversary dona-
tions, and specific fund-raising efforts outside of 
our pledging.
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Our Church’s Wider Mission (OCWM)

Potomac Associationa

One Great Hour of Sharingb

Neighbors in Needb

Benevolence CY 2019 CY2020

32,430 20,000

9,222 8,500

6,331 4,010

5,207 3,285

Areas of Spending

Strengthen the Churchb 3,715 1,270

Christmas Offeringb 4,844 3,573

Easter Offeringb 4,159 6,000

Pastors/Deacons Benevolence Fundb 1,223 16,785

Board of Outreach and Social Justicec 4,200b 10,086

TOTAL $71,331 $71,203

a Includes dues paid in 2019 that were for 2020.
b These benevolences are “off-budget” as what is 

collected, is then contributed. In 2019, BOSJ be-
nevolences were shared across different off-budget 
contributions.

c Board of Outreach and Social Justice (BOSJ) benev-
olences are paid at the direction of the board to local and 
regional organizations supported by LRUCC. 

A Programmatic View of Our Spending for 2019 and 2020

Benevolencesa

Personnel

Facility & Operations

Program Area

2019 2020

9.6% 11.2%

66.8% 66.4%

19.6% 19.4%

Programs 4.0% 2.8%

Reserves 0.0% 0.2%

TOTAL 100.0% 100.0%

Percentage of Spending

aIncludes off-budget benevolences.
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Endowment

Thelma Morris

Music Trust

Endowed & Designated Funds
Book Value Market Value

375,786  53,248

 13,371 2,207

 16,713  2,359

Endowed and Designated Funds

Ralph Wands  31,466 5,312

Beckwith Scholarship 1,208  498

Polly Spaar Memorial 3,186 792

Memorial Garden 1,947 310

Ginna M. Dalton  16,964 1,279

The following LRUCC’s invested funds are held in the United Church Fund’s Moderate Balanced 
Fund.  All funds grew in value.

1/1/2020  
Balance

12/31/2020  
Balance

371,294

13,153

 16,484

 30,989

 1,159

 3,109

1,917

 9,150

1/1/20 
Value

Y TD Net 
Transac t ions

Y TD Growth 
in  Value

524,228

19,488

22,714

45,963

4,309

6,855

3,379

-

4,492

218

229

477

48

77

30

16,759

581,967

21,914

 25,302

51,751

4,855

7,724

3,719

18,244

Current 
Value

Major Repair

Organ Repair

Capital Expense

Reserve Funds
Book Value Market Value

21,508 957

8,398 830

1,115 156

Parsonage 24,576 1,201

Choir Robe 1,122 158

Website 10,664 1,275

1/1/2020  
Balance

12/31/2020  
Balance

22,578

9,118

1,100

21,523

1,107

10,540

1/1/20 
Value

Y TD Net 
Transac t ions

Y TD Growth 
in  Value

24,132

10,361

1,353

24,316

1,369

11,535

(1,070)

(719)

15

 3,054

15

124

24,019

10,471

1,524

27,501

1,542

12,934

Current 
Value

Reserve Funds
Overall expenditures from reserve funds were $1,693 for 2020, a significant reduction from 2019 

($29,291), with most of the spending for major repairs and organ upkeep.  Most funds grew in value.

In closing, I would like to acknowledge the exceptional work of our two bookkeepers, Michelle Mitchell and 
LuAnn Bynum.  Michelle is moving on as bookkeeper. I am beyond thankful that LuAnn will continue to support 
us in our bookkeeping efforts.

Submitted by Carolyn L. Yocom
Treasurer

Special Music

Building

Special Music and Building Funds

100

 1,775

1/1/2020  
Balance

I ncome

 1,133

4,896

-

-

1,233

6,671

12/31/2020  
Balance

Expense

27



27
28



28
29



29
30



3031



3132



3233



3334



34
35



35
36



36

Cub Scout Pack 115 
Bart Edgerton, Cubmaster 

Cub Scout Pack 115 has forty registered 
youth members. There are dens for each 
grade level, from Kindergarten to Fifth 
Grade. Kindergarten – Lions, First Grade 
– Tigers, Second Grade – Wolves, Third 
Grade – Bears, Fourth Grade- Webelos I 
(stands for We Will Be Loyal Scouts) and 
Fifth Grade (Arrow of Light)- Fifth Graders 
transition to the Scout Troop in April of 
their Fifth Grade year.  

Cub Scout Pack 115 meets monthly in 
the Social Hall, and the dens each meet 
once a month. The Pack has two camping 
activities during the year, one in the fall, 
and one in the spring. The most recent 
one was at Burke Lake Park, and camp-
ing at the Cub level is by families. The 
Cubs have a varied program of activities, 
including the Rain Gutter Regatta, visits to 
the fire station, Hidden Oaks Nature Cen-
ter, and the highlight each January is the 
Pinewood Derby.  In the Pinewood Derby 
Cubs race pine cars that they have made 
down a 50-foot track (which barely fits in 
the Social Hall).  The only electronics in-
volved are the ones at the finish line, and 
it’s always inspirational to see how many 
varied designs the Cubs come up with.

Troop 1532 
Larry Landon, Scoutmaster

Troop 1532 has had two Eagle Scout 
Courts of Honor since Little River UCC 
became the chartering organization, with 
a total of eight Scouts having earned their 
Eagle rank. The eight are Ryan Yoder, 
Andre Padovani, Heston McClintock, and 
Cameron Farmer who had their Court in 

Service Projects
Troop 1532 took the timbers from the 

parking lot and finished the parking spac-
es around the perimeter of the lot.        

As part of the site preparation for the 
location of the Troop 1532 Shed, the troop 
removed poison ivy and cleared the area 
for an eventual outdoor classroom and 
worship grove area.

Aidan Love’s Eagle Project was the 
Pollinator Garden in the courtyrad, which 
included the installation of two benches.

The Cub Scouts, Boy Scouts, and family 
members also were a huge help with set 
up support of our Summerfest – Church 
Yard Sale.

October 2018, and Oliver Gladys, Quinn 
Padovani, Jay Swallow and Aidan Love 
who had their Court of Honor in January 
2020. 

Troop 1532 meets weekly, throughout 
the year, and most often in the Jubilee 
Room. There is one outdoor/overnight 
camping event monthly, including a Win-
ter Klondike Derby campout, and a High 
Adventure canoe trip on the Upper Poto-
mac during the summer. In addition, each 
summer Scouts from the Troop attend the 
Camp Olmsted at the Goshen Scout Res-
ervation in Goshen, Virginia and the Troop 
has often earned the coveted “Troop of 
the Week” designation.

The Troop also visited the World Scout 
Jamboree this summer in Kentucky.

Submitted by

Bill Huddleston 
and Bruce Summers

Boy Scouts
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